MINUTES OF THE 2006 ANNUAL MEETING

WHITE SAND HARBOUR PROPERTY OWNERS' ASSOCIATION
October 14, 2006

President Bruce Craig called the meeting to order at 1:09 pm.  Mr. Craig welcomed everyone to the meeting.

President Craig welcomed new community members and introduced the Board and Committee Chairpersons. 

SPECIAL ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS.

President Craig noted the death of Ken Kerst, remarking that Mr. Kerst and his late wife Kay were the first permanent residents of White Sand Harbour.  He further noted Mr. Kerst had not only served as president of the association, but was until his death, the only chair of the Architectural Control Committee.  Mr. Craig advised Mr. and Mrs. Kerst  would be honored over the Thanksgiving weekend with the dedication of the tennis courts in their memory.  

Mr. Craig also acknowledged the ongoing contributions to the community of members Bob Ulses and Paul Groover.

Mr. Craig then thanked three new community members, Bill Franz, Steve Trieber and Pat Nolan for their contributions to the community.  Specifically, Mr. Franz was thanked for serving as web master for the community’s web site.  Mr. Trieber and Mr. Nolan were thanked for their efforts in restoring the pond’s swimming platform as well as their efforts to unblock debris that dammed the pond bridge following Tropical Depression Ernesto. 

Mr. Craig ended his remarks by acknowledging the contributions of the three departing members of the current board of directors: Vice President Jinny Estell, Secretary Signe Johnson and Director Jack Hurley.  He also thanked Treasurer Bill Estell for his efforts during a tough year.

Secretary's Report - There being no revisions/corrections to be made to the minutes of the 2005 annual meeting, previously mailed to the membership,

Upon motion duly made and seconded, the minutes of the 2005 annual meeting were approved.

Treasurer's Report - Treasurer Bill Estell distributed the 2006 budget and explained the major expenditures for the year.  He noted because of the efforts of Bob Ulses and Paul Groover all but four roads within the community have been turned over to the state to maintain. 

Mr. Estell opined despite the recent damages incurred by Tropical Depression Ernesto and a significant Nor’easter on October 6th, the beach reclamation progress was a major success for the community.  He noted that although no additional funds will be requested in 2007 from community members, we will continue to maintain the beach as long as we can. 

Upon motion duly made and seconded, the Treasurer's report on the 2006 budget was approved.

OLD BUSINESS

Committee Reports
Beach Preservation Committee:  Chair Jack Hurley opined the beach reclamation project was an unqualified success.  Mr. Hurley noted Ernesto was considered to be the worst storm to hit the region in over 35 years. He further noted that without the breakwater systems the recent spate of storms would have left us with no beach.  He noted 7 of the 40 boxes comprising the breakwaters were destroyed by large flotsam (huge groins and portions of piers) that continually rammed the boxes during these storms.  

Mr. Hurley commended the efforts of Seament Inc., the breakwater system contractor; noting they were on site within two days of Tropical Depression Ernesto.  Mr. Hurley advised said company will replace three of the destroyed boxes and the community will be responsible for paying for the remaining four.  The boxes will be realigned as well.  Replacement may start as soon as next week.

During general discussion Mr. Hector Carpou asked if the new boxes would have rebar in them.  Mr. Hurley advised they would have carbon fiber in the cement which is substantially stronger than rebar.  Mrs. Rosalie Coultrip asked that the Board consider installing a sand dune and asked why groins weren’t installed.  Mr. Estell noted the community had tried groins on three earlier occasions and they did not work in this area.  He further advised that since the late 1970s White Sand Harbour has lost over 140 feet of beach.  Mr. Estell noted that with the breakwater system, it is hoped the sand will come back to cover areas that presently have exposed tree roots.  He further noted however, that the roots would not be removed as they provide additional erosion control.  

Mr. Coultrip asked what type of quality control was done on the breakwater tanks before they were accepted, asking if all the boxes were “continuous poured?”  Mr. Hurley advised he did not know.

Security Committee.  Chair Jim Claggett announced 11 violation notices were issued during the past year for lack of guest passes or WSH vehicle decals.  He thanked the seven members of the security patrol, opining their efforts served as the major deterrent to would be vandals in the area.

Architectural Control Committee.  Chair George Bilenki advised, “new housing starts are alive and kicking.”  He offered his congratulations to all property owners.  He advised the following projects were reviewed and approved during the past year: (1) 4 sheds, (2) 2 garages, (3) 2 home re-sidings, (4) 2 door/window replacements, (5) 3 new additions and (6) 1 new roof.  .  

Grounds Maintenance Committee.  Chair Jinny Estell advised she was pleased with Mr. Carters mowing and cutting efforts.  She thanked Jean Claggett and Ethel Carpou for their work in maintaining the community gardens throughout the past year, but asked for volunteers to maintain these gardens in the coming year.  She also thanked Steve Trieber for his efforts in cleaning up the tennis court garden.  Mrs. Estell concluded her report by noting if there were no volunteers to maintain the community gardens, the upkeep would need to be contracted out. 

Property Maintenance Committee.  Chair Paul Groover advised 2006 started with the conveyance of roads to VDOT for maintenance.  In February, the roof of the beach gazebo was replaced after being damaged by a fallen pine tree.  Additionally, new piers were placed on the pond and creek, and the latter had a new ramp installed as well.  Mr. Groover noted gravel was added to the ramp areas and that Mr. Nolan and Mr. Trieber replanked the pond ramp as well.  In the spring, the old beach playground equipment and the play horses at the campground were removed.  Subsequently, new swings were erected at the beach.  During the summer, Mr. Trieber sealed the pond swim platform.  

Mr. Groover noted following Tropical Depression Ernesto, over 200 fallen trees and major debris from destroyed piers and groins that washed up on our beach were removed and hauled out by Hayden Construction.  Hayden Construction also put rock in front of the gazebo and spread out sand that had been swept in by the storm.  Unfortunately, the day after these efforts the area was hit by a major Nor’easter.

Mr. Groover concluded his remarks by noting throughout the year he and his committee had sprayed the community private roads and ensured limbs were trimmed and removed as needed.  He thanked Mr. Nuttall for spraying the tennis courts and Mr. and Mrs. Claggett for their efforts in maintaining the recreation area at the beach as well as erecting seasonal signs in the community.  

During general discussion, it was noted that per the local paper, Mob Neck Road is to be straightened out in 2007.  The question was asked if this is a top VDOT priority?  Mrs. Estell advised there will be a second hearing in the spring to determine road priorities.  

Campground Committee.  Chair Emile Ortolani advised the campground will close November 1, 2006...   

Social Committee.  Chair Pat Nuttall thanked her committee members (Jean Claggett, Lynn Groover, Jackie Hurley, Anna Powstanski, Julie Trieber, Sylvia Nolan and Anne Ulses) for their help in setting up the annual community dinner.  She noted the next social event would be the lighting of the community Christmas tree on 25 November 2006, during the Thanksgiving holiday weekend.  Mr. Craig thanked Mrs. Nuttall and her committee for their efforts during the spring Beach Festival.

Audit Committee.  Per Chair Bill Elsesser, the 2006 audit of the Association’s 2005 financial records was conducted as required by the Association’s Bylaws.  The Audit Committee, comprised of himself, Board Member Linda Parks and community member Bob Ulses, examined all records kept by the Treasurer for 2005.  Mr. Elsesser noted committee found Mr. Estell’s records were in good order with no discrepancies.

NEW BUSINESS
Presentation and Voting for the 2007 Budget.  Mr. Estell explained that the numbers in bold type represented changes from the 2006 budget.  He noted legal fees were anticipated to increase due to ongoing legal actions being taken against two members who failed to keep up their properties to the standards specified in the covenants and bylaws.  He additionally noted that the “contingency fund” line item was replaced by the “beach maintenance” line item.  Mr. Estell also advised that there is an increase in dues because people are now building homes on their lots.

Overall, Mr. Estell opined that the community is in good financial shape.  Four out of 200 lot owners have not paid their 2006 dues.  There are also four owners who have yet to pay their special assessment for the beach project.  He additionally noted there are county judgments on three lots.

Mr. Estell noted the second most costly item in the budget is maintaining the bathhouse.  He remarked that the beach, our number one amenity, will have to be maintained.  He further remarked that the current dues are not oppressive and are among the lowest in the area.  He advised that when Dr. Lynton Land conducted an aerial tour of our beach project, the latter was amazed at what we’d accomplished but opined we would have to replenish sand every year.  

Mr. Estell concluded his remarks by asking the assembled members to think about the costs of maintaining not only the beach but the other amenities in the next year.  He stated we have $250,000.00 already invested in the beach and we need to ensure that investment is protected.

During general discussion, Mr. Trieber opined that the dues should be doubled to ensure that the value of this community is maintained.  He remarked the reason he bought in White Sand Harbour was because of the beach and the other amenities.  Mr. Cliff Perrson stated he disagreed with doubling the dues.  He stated when dues were raised three years ago, the increase was based on the need to have concrete monies that would be dedicated to beach preservation.  

Mr. Hector Carpou opined that the 2007 budgeted amount for insurance seemed high.  He asked Mr. Estell if there were any other “cheaper” policies that offered the same inclusions.  Mr. Estell advised he had conducted comparison and our current policy is consistent with what other communities in the area are doing.  

Upon motion made and seconded, the members approved the 2007 budget as proposed.

Election of Officers:
Vice President Jinny Estell called for nominations from the floor for officer and board positions; there were none. Board member Jack Hurley moved and the community members assembled approved by acclimation following slate of officers and board members for 2007:  

Officers:



New Board Members
   Carry-overBoard Members

President
- Bruce Craig

Steve Duke



Jim Claggett 

Vice President – John Paul Jones
Pat Nolan



Chris Crouch

Treasurer
- Bill Estell

Preston Nuttall


Linda Parks

Secretary
- Sylvia Nolan

Walt Piotti


    

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:40 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Signe Johnson

Secretary
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